
 
    
Propiconazole Use in Hawaii 

 
Sent: May 18, 2006 
 
To: Tara Chandgoyal 
Cc: Rick Melnicoe, Mike Kawate  
 
From: Cathy Tarutani 
 
Subject: Re: Docket ID No. EPA-HQ-OPP-2005, Propiconazole Fungicide 

Dr. Chandgoyal, 

For ornamental palms in Hawaii, propiconazole is used following the provisions in a "Note" that 
appears on labels for some propiconazole products. This example is from the Banner MAXX 
Label (attached): 

"Note: . . . Before using Banner MAXX on plants or for diseases that are not listed in the 
Directions for Use, test Banner MAXX on a small scale basis first. Do not apply Banner MAXX to 
African violets, begonias, Boston fern, or geraniums. Apply to recommended rates for a particular 
type of disease, i.e., rust, powdery mildew, etc., and evaluate for phytotoxicity and disease control 
prior to widespread use." 

Similar language can be found on labels for other propiconazole products. 

It is our understanding thjat, since palms are not among the prohibited sites, application to palms 
is allowable for products with the above label language, provided that appropriate testing has 
been conducted. 

To our knowledge there are no propiconazole labels that indicate specific directions for the use of 
propiconazole in nurseries for the control of Bipolaris and Pseudocercospora in Kentia, Rhapis 
and other palms (ornamental). 

Thank you for following up with us on this matter. If you have any further questions or concerns, 
please contact either Mike Kawate (mike@hpirs.stjohn.hawaii.edu, 808/956-6008) or me. 

Cathy 
 
Cathy Tarutani  
Department of Plant and Environmental Protection Sciences  
3190 Maile Way 
St John Plant Science Lab., Room 017 
University of Hawaii 
Honolulu, HI 96822 
voice: 808-956-2004 
fax: 808-956-9675 

 
On 18 May 2006 at 13:54, Chandgoyal.Tara@epamail.epa.gov wrote: 

Dear Mike and Cathy: 
 



We have received your comments and trying to validate them as per registered use and labels. 
 
I am unable to find a label that clearly endorses the use of propiconazole in nurseries for the 
control of Bipolaris and Pseudocercospora in Kentia, Rhapis and other palms (ornamental). 
 
Would you please let me know via e-mail or phone call (703 308-8257) where this use is 
documented on a label. 
 
I am the biologist responsible for the use and usage of propiconazole for reregistration purposes. 
Please reply as soon as possible. Many Thanks. 
 
Tara Chandgoyal, Ph. D. 
Plant Pathologist 
US-EPA 
1200 Pennsylvania Ave NW 
Washington, DC 20460 
703-308-8257 

 
	
  


